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May 31, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your review and consideration is an ordinance authorizing the Burlington Northern Santa Fe (BNSF) Rail Line acquisition project and appropriating $3.8 million to the project, which will be funded through Real Estate Excise Tax #1 collections.  These REET funds are excess revenues beyond what was projected or budgeted for in the 2005 adopted budget.  No projects have been cut or deferred to fund this acquisition.  We must use this extra one time money to secure a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity.
King County is in a unique position to preserve public ownership of this BNSF rail corridor.  The rail corridor offers a myriad of possibilities for recreational and transportation uses.  It is important that a community dialogue happens about the best uses of the corridor and I am committed to making that happen in the coming months and years.  However, unless we purchase the corridor at a fair price, the dialogue will be pointless and the opportunity lost.  Passage of this ordinance does not determine the fate of the corridor.  The purpose of this ordinance is to secure the chance to for the public to determine what the ultimate uses should be.  
The expanse and location of the rail line makes it one of the eastside’s most important transportation corridors and its possible acquisition an historic opportunity.  It provides an excellent opportunity for us to work in partnership with eastside cities and Snohomish County to meet the needs of our residents in a way that transcends geographic boundaries.  This acquisition will allow the region to preserve a vital north/south corridor running from Renton through Newcastle, Bellevue, Kirkland, Redmond and Woodinville.  The corridor continues into southern Snohomish County to the City of Snohomish and we will work in partnership with Snohomish County to insure its preservation.  
The terms of our exclusive negotiation with BNSF guarantee we can advocate in the public’s best interest for the fairest price with no risk of losing a large earnest money payment.  Most of the funding we request will be refunded to us if we cannot reach agreement.  The $3.8 million in REET #1 collections will be applicable to eligible costs.  The costs are broken down as follows:  a $3.5 million deposit towards the costs of land and property interests, which is refundable if a transaction, does not occur; the remainder to be used for directly related acquisition costs such as appraisal, title documents, related staff costs for negotiations, and related legal and administrative costs.  In the event King County does not reach agreement with the BNSF, the railroad will keep some of the interest earned on the funds during the negotiations.  
Last week, the Puget Sound Regional Council approved $380,000 for a consultant experienced in the legalities and public engagement around railway acquisitions and to assist the county with rail corridor preservation requirements.
We are working with the line’s owner, the Burlington Northern Santa Fe Railway Company, to successfully preserve the corridor, as we have on other regional trails, including the Burke-Gilman Trail, the Cedar River Trail, the East Lake Sammamish Trail, and the Interurban Trail.  Indeed, it is now hard to imagine our County without these precious trail assets.  The corridor provides King County’s fast-growing eastside cities with an unmatched opportunity to develop an incredible regional trail that will serve as the backbone of our regional trail system.  Other joint uses such as light rail and some types of commercial rail may also be possible in the corridor if they can be done in such a way that they do not prevent the primary purpose of a trail. 
I am delighted to propose this once-in-a-lifetime opportunity for the eastside.  By preserving this critical transportation corridor through the heart of our major eastside cities, we will retain an increasingly valuable public asset that will help us continue to accommodate our region’s growth.  King County would be less livable if previous leaders had not stepped up to preserve the Burke-Gilman trail.  It is now our great privilege to be in the position to create this new trail, as well as our responsibility to make every effort to succeed.
Thank you for your consideration of this request.  If you have any questions, please contact Bob Burns, Deputy Director of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-263-6296.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers
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  Scott White, Council Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Rod Brandon, Director of Environmental Sustainability, King County Executive Office

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP

Mark Isaacson, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD), DNRP
Linda Holecek, Acting Acquisition Supervisor, Open Space Acquisitions Unit, WLRD, DNRP 

